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Welcome to our current edition of “The Beacon”. I think that most members will agree with me that 
this newsletter provides a bond for uniting the entire Squadron: it keeps us in touch with our present 
achievements and future goals. Thank you to all those members who have submitted articles, 
comments, pictures and photos to make this happen. 

 

During the month of December our squadron enjoyed a delicious Christmas dinner that was 
highlighted by a very generous raffle. Nearly everyone in attendance managed to receive a prize. As 
well, a Maritime Radio Course was held in December at the North Saanich Fire Station hall and it 
involved four North Saanich firefighters plus two regular attendees. All students were successful in 
obtaining their certificate!  

 

Over the last several years our student registration for the CPS Boating Course has continued to 
decline. As a result, we did not hold a Fall course last September and were very close to cancelling 
another one in January. Fortunately, we teamed up with Parkland Secondary School and through 
their Maritime Training Program, some students showed interest in participating in our Boating 
Course which, upon successful completion, will provide them with credits towards their high school 
graduation. We hope that their participation continues and even grows in the future.  

 

The Bridge would like to provide other CPS courses, such as Marine Maintenance, Weather, Radar, 
Seamanship, or GPS Chart plotting. If you have any interest in any of these choices, please inform a 
member of The Bridge via email or telephone so that we can track numbers and sponsor a course. 

 

We will be holding our combined Annual General Meeting and Boating Course graduation on May 6, 
2013, at the Sidney North Saanich Yacht Club once again. This event is open to all members and is 
an enjoyable evening held in a beautiful setting. It is a casual affair that will give you an opportunity 
to meet our graduating students and welcome them to the Squadron. We will also be electing the 
new Bridge at the same event. If you are interested in contributing to our organization then this is the 
time to put your name forward. We welcome new perspectives and approaches to providing 
collaborative community service in the promotion of “safe boating through quality education”. Please 
hold the evening open in your date diary. 

 

As your Commander, I am favourably impressed with the support provided by those who contribute 
with the running of our Squadron. The level of dedication of our Instructors and Proctors is 
particularly noteworthy. Well done! 

 

Peter Bey, Commander 
commander@sppss.org 
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Position Name Home Phone E-Mail Address * 

Commander Peter Bey 250  652 - 2225 commander 

Executive Officer Terry Price 250  658 - 8488 executive 

Administrative Officer P/Cdr Stephen Denroche 250  656 - 6177 admin 

Training Officer Dave Munkley 250  655 - 3054 training 

Assistant Training Officer P/Cdr Tony Kluge 250  656 - 7032 ato 

Treasurer Richard Flader 250  654 - 0608 treasurer 

Secretary Shelley Michno 250  744 - 7687 secretary 

Membership Officer P/Cdr Gay Miller 250  656 - 5190 membership 

Public Relations Officer Cynthia Funnell 250  655 - 4442 pro 

Historian P/Cdr Ralph Hodd 250  744 - 1715 historian 

Registrar Richard Funnell 250  655 - 4442 registrar 

Supply Officer Ken Swift 250  656 - 8608 supply 

MAREP Officer Dave Munkley 250  655 - 3054 marep 

Port Captain P/Cdr Stephen Denroche 250  656 - 6177 portcaptain 

Beacon Editor Kerry Richardson 778  426 - 0890 editor 

Webmaster P/Cdr Bruce Stott 250  656 - 2628 webmaster 

Environmental Officer Deighton King 250  656 - 9495 environment 

Communications Officer vacant  communications 
 * all e-mail addresses are 
   @sppss.org 
 

Meetings of the Squadron Executive Committee (the Bridge) are normally held on the third Thursday of 
each month at 1900 at the Sidney North Saanich Yacht Club, except in July, August and December.  All 
members of the Squadron are welcome to attend. 

 
 
 

To The Family of Jim Forsyth 
 

Our squadron condolences are extended to the family of Jim Forsyth for their loss of Dodie Forsyth, 
a Lady Associate member, on February 6, 2013. Jim continues to be a member who has always 
been available to help with his boat, Mer Blue, on the Boating Course Student Cruises. 

 
 
 
 

The Beacon  is the official newsletter of the Saanich Peninsula Power & Sail Squadron. The newsletter will be 
distributed to members electronically and posted on the Squadron website www.sppss.org.  If you wish to be taken 
off our e-mail distribution list, please contact the Communications Officer at communications@sppss.org. 
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 March 16 Juan de Fuca Power & Sail Squadron Potluck 
   77 Gorge Road West 
   6:30pm – 11:00pm 
 
 
 March 24 Student Boating Course Cruise 
   Meet at assigned boat location 
   8:30am dockside 
 
 
 March 27 Collision Regulations (Shipping Act): Discussion 
   Sidney North Saanich Yacht Club 
   7:00pm – 9:00pm  (Register/Cost: $16.80) 
 
 
 March 27 SPPPS Bridge Monthly Meeting (note date change) 
   Sidney North Saanich Yacht Club 
   7:00pm – 8:30pm 
 
 
 April 18-21 Victoria Harbour Floating Boat Show 
 
 
 April 23/30 Maritime Radio Course 
   Parkland Secondary School 
   7:00pm – 10:00pm 
 
 
 May 6 Boating Course Graduation & AGM 
   Sidney North Saanich Yacht Club 
   6:30pm – 9:00pm 
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Welcome Aboard: 

�  new members 
�  members who have renewed 
�  members who have rejoined 

 
With all of the expenses of getting the boat ready for the boating season it sometimes comes to mind to 
“not bother”. However, our membership covers many benefits that save us money! I am listing these to 
remind you there are many reasons to continue to be a member: 
 
·  Boat insurance – Regular members can save from 10% 
 – Associate members (those with only PCOC) save 5% 
 – Further discounts apply for each advanced course completed 
·  Save 33% with C-Tow Marine Assistance Ltd. 
·  Save 25% on PORTS Cruising Guides 
·  Save $20 on a mail-in coupon for any 3 Natural Marine products over 1 season 
·  Save 15% off selected PFDs at Salus Marine Wear 
·  Save 10% at Rona Stores 
·  Save 10% at Delta Hotels & Choice Hotels 
·  Save 10% with National Car Rental Affinity & Association Benefits Programs 
·  Save 25% off navigation tools & products from “Weems & Plath” online 
·  Save on ICOM Canada radio equipment 
 
Members also receive a free subscription to Canadian Yachting Magazine . 
 
These benefits can more than pay for your membership, but more important, your dues support this 
volunteer organization so that we can continue to bring “Safe Boating Courses” to boaters in our area. 
If you have any questions about membership benefits or renewal of membership, please contact the 
Squadron Membership Officer by phone or e-mail. 

P/Cdr Gay Miller 
membership@sppss.org 
 

 
 Boating Course 2013: Fire Safety presentation at the North Saanich Fire Hall 
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The beginning to 2013 has brought a new program to our Saanich Peninsula boating community, the 
Parkland Marine Institute, which is part of Parkland Secondary School. This marine applications program 
for secondary students includes courses in marine biology, sailing experience through instruction at the 
Sidney North Saanich Yacht Club, boat building, and the newly-added CPS Boating Course. 
 
Due to the initiative and collaborative planning among Peter Bey, Dave Munkley and Tony Kluge and 
Parkland Secondary Principal Mark Fraser and Teacher Jeff Hilton, Saanich Peninsula Power & Sail 
Squadron is participating in this pilot program. As a result, the current CPS Boating Course being held at 
Parkland Secondary School involves three secondary students, one secondary teacher, and seven other 
adults interested in obtaining certification in CPS Boating. 
 
Training Officer Dave Munkley is coordinating instructors and proctors for this excellent basic boating 
course. Past Commander Tony Kluge is also supporting the Parkland Marine Institute through the 
generous donation of his wooden boat Linda Lou as a restoration project. 
 
Thank you Dave, Tony and the other volunteers who dedicate their time and expertise in promoting safe 
boating through quality education! 
 
 

    
 
 Boating Course 2013: Tour of Canadian Hydrographic Services facility – 
 Hydrographer Craig Lessels explains historic and modern survey methods 
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The CPS Maritime Radio Course covers basic operations, choice of frequencies, phonetic alphabet, 
procedural words and phrases, as well as Digital Selective Calling (DSC) and the Global Maritime 
Distress and Safety System (GMDSS). Students receive a Restricted Operator’s Certificate (Maritime) 
upon successful completion of the course. 
 
A one-day Marine Radio Course was held on December 2, 2012, at the North Saanich Fire Department. 
Four of the six students were firefighters who received the material one week in advance of the day for 
review and the exam. All students were successful under the guidance of lead instructor Bruce Stott and 
examiners, Peter Bey and Dave Munkley. 
 
Congratulations to: 
 

James Bridge   Darryl Bucheldor 

Austin Dickson   Christina McCarthy 

Evert Moes   Ted Stelck 
 

Our next Maritime Radio Course will be held on April 23 and 30, 2013 at Parkland Secondary School. 
Please check the squadron website, www.sppss.org, for registration. 

 
 
 

               
 Linda Lou, a 22-foot Turner cabin cruiser built in Vancouver in 1955, 
 donated to the Parkland Marine Institute for restoration by students 
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I attended a seminar held at the Institute of Ocean Sciences on Friday, February 28, 2013, during which 
the researcher, Sophia Johannessen, gave the presentation titled, “Waiting to inhale: hypoxia in the 
deep Strait of Georgia”. I attended in order to garnish any information of an environmental nature that 
would be of interest to boaters and although the briefing was not specifically targeted at boaters, I found 
it to be very interesting and educational. Here is a brief synopsis of the presentation: 
 
The Strait of Georgia is presently experiencing a condition scientists refer to as “hypoxia”, meaning that 
the dissolved oxygen in the water is lower than ideal. Four (4) mL/L is considered ideal, and they are 
recording measurements of 2-3 mL/L. One (1) mL/L is lethal to marine life. Since 1970 they have 
observed a declining trend at a rate of approximately 0.02 mL/L. Fortunately, water interchange from 
tidal changes and currents does help in oxygenating coastal waters. 
 
I asked what pleasure boaters could do to help improve this situation, or at least not contribute to making 
it worse. Ms. Johannessen’s answer was that what is happening in the Georgia Strait is actually the 
result of the phenomena of global climate change, which, in return, is having the effect of causing an 
elevation of the temperature of the water. However, there are also localized effects caused by waste 
water and pulp mill runoff. 
 
What I took from the seminar, relevant to boaters, is that using “common sense” will go a long way in 
making a positive contribution; therefore, making sure that oil, bilge water, or sewage is not discharged 
into the water will help in preventing further oxygen level reduction. 
 
Deighton King 
Environment Officer 
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What can we, the boaters, do? Consider alternatives to toxic cleansers … 

With spring rapidly approaching and boats being readied for the water, here is a list of some 
recommended alternative cleansers from Transport Canada that can get the job done just as effectively 
as the commercial toxic brands. 
 

Alternatives to Toxic Cleansers 

Fibreglass baking soda and salt 
Aluminum 1 tbsp of cream of tartar in ½ L of water 
Brass Worcestershire sauce, vinegar, salt solution 
Chrome vinegar & salt solution 
Copper lemon juice & salt solution 
Decks 1 part vinegar to 8 parts water 
Hair baby shampoo (phosphate free, pH balanced) 
Hands baby oil or margarine 
Clear plastic 1 part vinegar to 2 parts water 
Mildew vinegar & salt solution 
Shower wet the area, apply baking soda, wipe 
Toilet baking soda 
Windows 1 part vinegar to 2 parts water 
Wood polish with olive oil 
Chrome/metal polish with baby oil 
Bleaching hydrogen peroxide 
Scouring baking soda 
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GUIDELINES FOR CLASSIFIED ADS: 
 
Saanich Peninsula Power & Sail Squadron will accept personal advertisements from 
members for publication in The Beacon  and on the Squadron website in the 
following categories: 
 

1) Boats for sale or wanted 
2) Marine related items for sale or wanted 
3) Assistance required (marine related only) 

 
Please advise editor@sppss.org if you want to place an ad. 
 
 
 

FOR SALE 

1986  C&C 33 MK II  “Stealth”  $74,900 

Phone:  250-655-3653  E-mail:  jhch@shaw.ca 
 

 
 

·  LOA 32’7”, Beam 10’6” 
·  Excellent boat for cruising and racing 
·  Performs well in all conditions, sails close to the 
     wind, and tracks well 
·  Reliable and high performer 
·  Roomy with all the comforts of home 
·  Refrigerator, 3-burner stove, oven, and sink 
·  Navigation station 
·  Sleeps 7 on 3 double berths (1 private) and 1 
     single berth 
·  Plenty of storage space throughout 
·  One previous owner 
·  Numerous improvements and new equipment, mid- 
     to top-of-line (rigging, furling gear, anchor, dodger, 
     chain plate, lazy jacks, genoa, gennaker, head 
     pump, autopilot, plotter, tridata/wind meter, DSC 
     radio, fridge, heater, dinghy and outboard motor) 
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From the desk of our Webmaster 
 
Visit the SPPSS Facebook page: http://www.facebook.com/sppss.org. 
Contribute, or provide feedback to our webmaster, Bruce Stott. 
 
Tsehum Harbour Speed Limit applies to… 
All of Tsehum Harbour, extending eastward to a line drawn from Armstrong Point to Curteis Point, and 
an area from Curteis Point to Kamaree Point along the western shoreline of Fernie Island, to the 
northern tip of Fernie Island and thence due north to Goudge Island and along the western shoreline of 
Goudge Island to the northern tip, thence in a westerly direction to Swartz Head. 
 
(reference: Vessel Operation Restriction Regulations) 
http://laws-lois.justice.bc.ca/eng/regulations/SOR-2008-120/page-12.html#docCont 
 
Bruce Stott 
Webmaster 
 
 
 
Using the iPad onboard: 
 
Big this year in technology are “nautical software apps” for use on the iPad, covering topics  
such as “navigation, tide and current data, AIS reporting, cruising guides, reference books  
and more” (Bunzel 2013:34). For an assessment of its applicability while boating, refer to  
March 2013, Canadian Yachting West or visit the website, www.canadianyachting.ca. 
 
 
 
 

Point to Ponder: 

An aircraft circles your vessel three times while gunning its engine, and then heads off in a northwesterly 
direction. What is the pilot signalling? 
 
Answer: Please proceed as rapidly as possible in a northwesterly direction. There is a vessel in distress 
or other emergency requiring assistance. 
 
(reference: Commander Bob) 
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Saturna Island has long been on “The List” to explore and gain a sense of its “ambience” so it is only 
natural, that for a birthday surprise, a spontaneous ferry ride from Swartz Bay began early in May. It was 
a morning ferry ride that chugged its way between Pender and Mayne Islands to Lyall Harbour. On 
arrival, it became apparent that Saturna was a world separate from all of the other Gulf Islands. It is 
reported that almost one half of the island is within the National Park Reserve. Visit Winter Cove by 
following East Point Road and you will marvel, after a short trail walk, the “Boat Pass”, where a raging 
current through a narrow pass between Samuel Island and Saturna, delights seals and challenges 
skippers for their navigation skills! From there, travel along East Point Road to East Point, where the 
Saturna Heritage Centre (formerly the Fog Alarm Building) is settled on a grassy hillside where you can 
sit to watch for Orca. Nearby whale watching boats will signal their arrival. As you wander narrow 
Saturna roadways, you will find Narvaez Bay Road which leads to “Little Bay”, with a walk-in campsite 
nestled in Narvaez Bay, home to river otters and eagles. Locate Harris Road that travels past Money 
Lake, where a beaver stealthily slips into a side bank, and you will discover the island estate winery a 
few paces from nearby Thomson Park Beach with its tree swing. Yes, there are deer by the roadsides 
and forest wealth. As the day comes to a close, while waiting for the last ferry to arrive, the Lighthouse 
Pub provides views of “harbours and boats” with seagulls and cormorants and seals playing their time 
away. Such a place for repose! 
 

                  
 
“As the years have passed I have concluded that I must be very slow indeed. I have read, studied, 
discussed, practiced and I still get it wrong.  Not just occasionally, but most of the time. The wind catches 
me in the channel and I almost run aground; I think I am heading for the entrance  to the harbour then 
have to correct by 30 degrees at the last minute; my foul weather jacket leaks. I have been at it for a long 
time and still get it wrong…The very public secret is that boating is not that simple. It takes 
understanding, some skill and a lot of love.” 

– John Morris, “Finally, the secret of simplifying boating revealed.” 
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Join the Juan De Fuca Squadron 
 
for a  POTLUCK DINNER 
 
DATE:  Saturday, March 16, 2013 
 
TIME:   6:30 PM – 11:00 PM 
 
LOCATION:  77 Gorge Road West 
 
PARKING:   There is very limited parking in the visitor areas of the complex but there is parking 
available on two side streets extending off the other side of Gorge Road. 
 
Please bring a dish to share (no theme) and your own beverages. 
 
RSVP: to Jane at Jane@mfa.bc.ca  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

“Boat Pass” during slack between Samuel and Saturna Islands 
 


